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Thank you for this opportunity to speak to you in regard to the motions by Councilor Murphy.

Today a coalition of us have come together to ask that the Rules Subcommittee, rather than take an up and down vote on Councilor Murphy’s motions, will instead create a Special Act Charter Review Committee to allow for citizen participation into these important questions regarding the Charter for our city.  Historically, Lowell has changed its Charter many times, although the last change was 1957, more than 50 years ago.  It is a healthy way for a city to ensure that its Charter still represents the best way to elect our local representatives.

As recently as 1993, the City’s voters were asked, via a non-binding resolution, four questions regarding the election, composition, and length of term for the City Council. Although voters clearly wanted some changes, nothing became of the results. In the 2009 election cycle, a ballot measure was placed on the ballot via a citizen petition. Lowellians embraced the opportunity to discuss the possibility of change and substantive discussion took place around the city  regarding ways to increase voter participation and representation. While the ballot measure failed, our community was enriched by the dialogue that accompanied the attempt. 

In 2009 the ballot initiative did pass in all ten of Lowell’s inner city precincts.  In five other precincts it lost by fewer than 20 votes.  It was clear that many voters in Lowell, over 5000, voted for a change in our voting system. Further, we suspect that many others may prefer a change, simply not the change advocated for by the ballot measure.  Based upon our collective experience as neighborhood leaders and grassroots activists, we are confident that the majority of voters in Lowell would welcome the opportunity to continue the conversation regarding our democratic process here in our city, and the best way to accomplish that is via a Special Act Charter Commission.

While those of us here today have not yet agreed upon what changes to the charter would be in the best interest of our residents, we are all agreed that it is time for a review.  We believe that the appointment of a Special Act Charter Review Committee, charged with a mission of seeking broad consensus across Lowell, is in the best interest of maintaining a healthy and participatory democracy at the local level.

Thank you.
